OREGON STATE LIBRARY

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

December 10, 2004

Nicholson Library, Linfield College
McMinnville, Oregon

Board members present: Jim Hayden, Doug Henrichs, Charlotte Herbert, Bill Sullivan-Chair, Freda Vars, Yvonne Williams
Staff present: Jim Scheppke, Robin Speer
Visitors: None
Chair Sullivan called the meeting to order at 9:35 a.m. beginning with an Executive Session. The State Librarian’s Annual Evaluation was completed.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Minutes from the October 22, 2004 Board meeting were approved by the Chair.
REPORTS OF BOARD CHAIR AND TRUSTEES

Sullivan reported that Creswell area voters passed the Lane Library District ballot measure by 19 votes. They presently have fourteen qualified candidates applying for the position of director of the Lane Library League. The annual Authors and Artists Fair fundraiser was recently held at the Eugene Public Library.
Hayden reported that Deschutes Public Library opened the Terrebonne Library Information Station in the local mini-mart. It opened December 4, 2004 as a model library station for other small communities in the state. The station has a computer for accessing the collection and providing library services, books can be picked up and dropped off at the site, and it is open seven days per week, 8:00 a.m. - 8:00 p.m. 
Vars reported that the Corvallis Library Foundation is currently conducting their annual direct mail fundraiser. The construction for the new Alsea Library is scheduled to be completed in January, 2005. 
Herbert reported that Sutherlin voters passed a general obligation bond to build a new library.

REPORTS OF THE STATE LIBRARIAN AND STAFF

Scheppke reported on the recent election results: Salem’s library district did not pass; Clackamas County lost a library levy election; Hillsboro lost a building bond issue election for the third time. It has become clear that it will continue to be very difficult to win library funding elections in the future 

The Executive Committee met and discussed two possible candidates to fill the Board vacancy. Sullivan has been in contact with the candidates and Richard Turner plans to apply. He is a longtime TBABS patron from Lake Oswego and currently teaches technology for the blind at the Oregon Commission for the Blind. 

The recruitment for Program Manager in Library Development services was completed. One qualified applicant was interviewed, offered the position, and has declined the offer. A new recruitment will begin after the first of the year.

The recruitment for Program Manager in Government Research and Electronic Services has produced seven applicants. We are currently in the process of scoring the exams. The interviews will be completed by phone initially, and narrowed to a few finalists to be interviewed in person.

The recruitment for Program Manager in Talking Book and Braille Services has produced two applicants and the recruitment closes today.
Carolynn Avery has ended her job, effective December 31, 2004 as part-time Program Manager in Talking Book and Braille Services. Administration will likely name an acting program manager. Susan Westin is doing a great job as acting program manager for Government Research and Electronic Services.

Scheppke presented a problem with the State Library assessment statute for discussion. An opinion issued by the Office of the Legislative Counsel indicates the method used to allocate the State Library assessment is not authorized by state law. We requested an opinion from our Assistant Attorney General and he came to the same conclusion as Legislative Counsel. The assessment method created in 1993 was intended to be changed in the state statutes beginning in 1995. The new method was instituted and has been in affect since that time. However, the language in the statute was not changed. 

The Board had a discussion on what steps to take to fix the problem. Our budget analyst suggested that we seek assistance from the Oregon Library Association (OLA) to work on this during the legislative session. Scheppke requested direction from the Board. Hayden moved to approve that Scheppke contact the OLA for assistance in amending ORS 357.203. Vars seconded. The motion passed unanimously.

Scheppke referred to the budget reports beginning on page 13 of the Board packet. They indicate that we are under the target for spending money this biennium. The quarterly performance report indicates registered individuals for TBABS is up 12%. We think this is due to the new KLAS system counting differently and may not reflect as big an increase as it appears. Also, the research transactions for state government employees show an increase of 38%. This figure may not be accurate, and is being audited for an update in the next report. The report also shows a drop in volunteer hours in TBABS. This is due to a phasing out of community service workers. The new staff we hired over the past two years have been very productive. We have improved the volunteer program and shifted from over-dependence of volunteers to smart use of higher quality volunteers. 
The fund development report for TBABS indicates the costs for solicitation activities on page 19. The Board discussed the direct and indirect expenses in fund development. This report reflects direct expenses. Scheppke stated that we are working to receive more bequests. The Board requested to see this report on an annual basis.
OPEN FORUM

No one came forward to comment.
NEW BUSINESS:

The Board completed the State Librarian’s annual evaluation. Sullivan presented to Scheppke the evaluation with a cumulative rating of 88.45 out of a possible 100 points. 
The proposed goals for 2004-05 for the State Librarian were reviewed and amended to read:

Work with the Board to meet our goals in the 2005 Legislative Assembly: passage of an adequate 2005-07 budget for the State Library and passage of our bill to ensure permanent public access to all state documents, including those published in electronic format.

Continue to advocate for an accelerated and cost-effective digital talking book program at the National Library Service for the Blind and Physically Handicapped. Evaluate the digital talking book pilot project being undertaken with three other states and bring proposals to the Board for possible expansion of the project to serve more TBABS users.

Work closely with the GRES program manager and the GRES team to aggressively market the new GRES website for state government customers on Govnet to our state agency customers so that all database needs of state agencies are met by the State Library. 
Recruit and retain top-flight innovative personnel to fill vacancies on the Management Team.

Hayden moved to accept the State Librarian’s goals as amended. Williams seconded. The motion passed unanimously. 

Scheppke presented a request to rescind the Board’s action to lower the performance target for 2005-07 for the FindOR search engine on Oregon.gov. At the October 22, 2004 Board meeting, the Board approved the recommendation to change the proposed performance target for FindOR from 3,000 average daily visits to 1,000. Since that time we received statistics for the July-September 2004 quarter and found that the number of daily visits averaged 1,049. By the end of the year, all state agencies will have moved their old websites to Oregon.gov using the new enterprise content management system, which should also contribute to greater use of Oregon.gov. Vars moved to rescind the previous decision to lower the performance target. Herbert seconded. The motion passed unanimously.
Scheppke presented the nominations for the Talking Book and Braille Services Advisory Council and the Library Services and Technology Act Advisory Council. The Board members cast their ballots and appointed the following new members to the Board Advisory Councils:

TBABS Advisory Council – Annis Holsworth, Albany, and Doris Grolbert, Oak Grove.
LSTA Advisory Council – Susan Brandt, Stayton, Ann Evensen, Bend, Patsy Wilbur, Burns, Kathy Jensen, Molalla, and Peter Boghossian, Salem.

The Board complied with the directive from the Legislative Fiscal Office and the Department of Administrative Services to prioritize state library programs. DAS provided mandatory criteria for the Board to use. They were:
1. Is the program mandated in the Oregon Constitution (no OSL program is mandated)?

2. How many Oregonians does the program serve?

3. Does the program provide the best return on investment?

4. Do Oregonians value the program?

5. Does the program demonstrate results?

The Board members made a matrix and each gave their rank for LD, TBABS and GRES (1st, 2nd, 3rd). All the rankings were added and the scores were used to determine the ranking. The final ranking was: LD, GRES, and TBABS. In accordance with DAS instructions, Administration was not ranked. 

	Question
	GRES
	TBABS
	LD

	1
	---
	---
	---

	2
	9
	18
	7

	3
	11
	16
	7

	4
	16
	10
	8

	5
	6
	10
	10

	TOTAL
	42
	54
	32


The Board discussed tentative dates and locations for meetings in 2005. The Oregon Library Association Legislative Day is planned for January 27. Board members are invited to visit their legislators and attend a no-host luncheon at the Goudy Commons at Willamette University. The State Library Centennial Celebration will begin at 3:00 pm in room 103. A Board retreat and Board meeting are planned for January 28 at the Library. Herbert and Sullivan will review sample bylaws provided by other state libraries. Lee Rengert will facilitate the retreat and will meet with Sullivan and Herbert by phone to plan the agenda. The Library’s policy analyst from the Governor’s Office, Howard Lavine, has committed to participate. Other meeting dates are: April 22 in Salem (attend the annual Volunteer Recognition event), June 17 in Tigard, August 12 in Milton-Freewater, October 21 in Salem, December 8 in Salem (retreat), and December 9 in Salem.
The meeting adjourned at 1:55 pm.
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